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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of October 19, 2006

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 7:06 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

A motion was made, seconded, and unanimously approved to adopt the agenda as proposed.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of June 15, 2006 Special Meeting

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of June 29, 2006 Special Meeting

3. Approval of Draft Minutes of July 20, 2006 Special Meeting


Commissioner Hunter said he was absent on June 29 and would abstain on that item.


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the June 15 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the June 29 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 4 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the July 20 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 4 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Maturo abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel acknowledged receipt of from the Bay Area Air Quality Management District regarding monitoring stations.


Commissioner Hunter stated that he received an email from former Planning Commissioner Paul Johnson, and he offered to provide a copy to other commissioners.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
Introduction, Brief Review, and Status Report on General Plan Update


Community Development Director Prince said the next tasks in the General Plan update process will be finishing up the air quality, remediation, and geotechnical issues in the Community Health and Safety Element.  He noted that Mr. Mr. David Vintz, Bay Area Air Quality Management District, made a presentation at the last meeting about local air quality issues and monitoring programs.  He pointed out that Mr. Vintz will be providing some follow-up information as part of the next agenda item.


2.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Air Quality Section of the Community Health & Safety Element


Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the air quality policies and programs beginning with Policy 190.  He introduced David Vintz, Bay Area Air Quality Management District (BAAQMD), and invited him to address the Commission.


Mr. Vintz reviewed a packet of written information responding to questions and requests from commissioners at the last meeting.  He said the map on the cover page shows all monitoring stations in the district, and he pointed out there are fewer monitoring stations on the west side of the Bay than on the east side.  He explained that there are usually higher concentrations of monitoring stations in polluted areas.  Mr. Vintz noted the chart showing locations for which specific meteorological data is available.


Mr. Vintz discussed a summary of 2005 air monitoring data.  He said the nearest monitoring sites to Brisbane are in San Francisco to the north and Redwood City to the south.  He observed that ozone concentrations tend to be much lower on the west side of the Bay than in San Jose and Livermore.  Referring to the meteorological data on the BAAQMD’s Website, Mr. Vintz noted that high temperatures are usually necessary to reach high ozone concentrations.


Mr. Vintz advised that new federal standards for particulate matter will be implemented soon, and the BAAQMD plans to expand its monitoring efforts and strategies in response.


Mr. Vintz reviewed information on attainment standards, background levels of toxic air contaminants, and emissions data for the Bay Area.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the locations of monitoring stations is correlated with population.  Mr. Vintz replied that population is a factor, depending on the purpose of the monitoring station.  He explained that some stations measure background levels, while some measure length of time people are exposed to pollutants.


Commissioner Hunter noted that San Francisco’s meteorological conditions do not always apply to Brisbane, which is located in bowl, so the results from the monitoring station may not necessarily apply to Brisbane either.  He pointed out that Brisbane is often several degrees warmer than neighboring communities.  Mr. Vintz agreed and acknowledged that Brisbane’s microclimate is unique.  He said the BAAQMD looks at data from both San Francisco and Redwood City in assessing local conditions.  


Commissioner Hunter observed that Brisbane is actually closer to the airport than the two existing monitoring stations, and he encouraged the BAAQMD to consider installing another station in Brisbane.  Mr. Vintz stated that he talked with his manager about that possibility, but was advised that the site modeling data shows that East Bay locations would be more useful than stations on the west side, so BAAQMD is focusing on those.  Mr. Vintz estimated that installing and staffing a new monitoring station would cost between $70,000 and $100,000, and annual operating costs would be $25,000 to $30,000.  Commissioner Hunter recommended keeping Brisbane in mind for the future.


Commissioner Lentz asked if BAAQMD could provide information to confirm that land uses that Brisbane currently allows are not hazardous.  He cited freight forwarding uses that involve diesel trucks as an example.  Mr. Vintz said diesel particulate matter and toxic air contaminants can be measured.  He noted the BAAQMD has a program to identify emission sources throughout the Bay Area and use modeling to identify hot spots.  In response to this information, he added, communities can address existing hot spots and adopt best practices programs to reduce future problems.


Mr. Vintz said his packet includes sample air quality programs that Brisbane might want to include in the General Plan.


Commissioner Maturo noted the Commission asked questions the last time about potential risks and hot spots around Brisbane.  Mr. Vintz stated that the map he provided was a preliminary evaluation of hot spots in the area.  He pointed out the shaded areas represent areas with high and low levels of toxic contamination.  He explained that hot spots are areas with increased health risks over baseline levels.  Mr. Vintz said BAAQMD already knows about hot spots at local port facilities and along freeways, and the goal is to obtain more specific source point data to identify other sites that can be targeted for mitigation efforts.


Chairman Jameel noted modeling efforts based on meteorological data from locations other than Brisbane will be inadequate because of Brisbane’s unique microclimate.  Mr. Vintz acknowledged that the accuracy of modeling correlates with the distance from a monitoring station.


Chairman Jameel said Brisbane experiences strong prevailing winds at certain times of day, which disturb and disperse particulate matter.  He recommended having a monitoring station to measure particulate matter from the quarry, Tunnel Road, and other locations in Brisbane.  Chairman Jameel noted that Brisbane’s unique local conditions should be taken into consideration when assessing health risks.


Mr. Vintz drew attention to the sample air quality elements provided in his written materials.  He encouraged Brisbane to consider creating a separate air quality element or to adopt some of the model policies and programs as part of other elements.


Mr. Vintz noted his materials include information about wood-burning stoves and a sample ordinance.  He encouraged people interested in more information to visit the BAAQMD’s Website for additional information and health studies.


Mr. Vintz reviewed goals and sample air quality policies from other jurisdictions.


Mr. Vintz said he was unable to find health effect studies pertaining specifically to the Bay Area, but noted that his materials did include more general health studies.  He suggested contacting researchers at UC Berkeley and UCSF for more specific health information.


Mr. Vintz directed the Planning Commission’s attention to the list of best available mitigation measures at the end of his packet.


Commissioner Hunter asked whether some mitigation measures were more effective than others.  Mr. Vintz said the opening paragraph recommends implementing Items 1 through 10 for construction projects.  He commented that many developers prefer paying fees in lieu of actual mitigation.


Chairman Jameel noted that developers have the ability to buy and transfer emission credits to meet regulatory requirements, but this practice does not promote mitigation.  Mr. Vintz agreed, and said emission credits do not address localized impacts.


Commissioner Lentz recalled an exhibit at the West Coast Green Building Conference about buildings that produce zero carbon emissions, and he asked if Mr. Vintz was familiar with this program.  Mr. Vintz responded that he was aware of these efforts, but not necessarily with the particular Bay Area program represented at the conference.


Chairman Jameel invited comments from audience members.


Linda Salmon, resident of Brisbane, said she had a number of questions.  She expressed concern about silica dust from the quarry, noting that dust prevention measures are not being implemented or enforced.  She stated that besides being carcinogenic, silica dust causes severe lung damage, as some victims of 9/11 are experiencing.  She emphasized the need for enforcement of the mitigation measures adopted in 1995 and asked what regulatory agency was responsible for enforcing the quarry’s operating permit conditions to control silica dust.


Ms. Salmon noted the reports show that auto emissions are the major pollutant in the area.  She pointed out that putting housing in the quarry is contrary to the BAAQMD’s goals of reducing vehicle emissions.  She questioned whether these impacts could be mitigated.


Ms. Salmon said that besides quarry dust, Brisbane risks hazardous contamination from a number of sources, including the tank farm, dust from landfill grading, overflight of jets from the San Francisco Airport, more intense highway traffic, and more freeway congestion and idling.  She noted that many changes in these conditions have occurred since the 1994 General Plan was adopted.  She urged the Planning Commission to look at all these issues in the General Plan update.


Ken McIntyre asked about the feasibility of a portable monitoring station.  Mr. Vintz responded that BAAQMD has a van with portable monitoring equipment that can provide a “snapshot” of actual conditions on a given date.  He said a long-term monitoring effort might require more equipment and a permanent station.  Mr. Vintz suggested starting with some short-term monitoring.  He encouraged the City to contact the BAAQMD’s Monitoring Unit for more information.


Commissioner Hunter commented that it would be helpful to know if the two existing monitoring stations are providing results consistent with measurements taken from Brisbane.  Mr. Vintz said he would check with the Monitoring Unit about this possibility.


Mr. Vintz stated that he would talk with the Compliance and Enforcement staff about enforcing dust prevention measures at the quarry.  He added that if Brisbane is not satisfied with the BAAQMD’s enforcement, the California Air Resources Board and U.S. Environmental Protection Agency might be able to help.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the mobile monitoring system was available to take readings at all hours of the day.  Mr. Vintz replied that he believed the van conducts monitoring for 24-hour periods.  He offered to check and report back to the Planning Department staff.


Commissioner Lentz said there is a spur road near Lipman Middle School where quarry emissions seem particularly intense, especially during hours when children are present.  He recommended placing the monitoring van at that site.


Dana Dillworth noted the agenda report includes recommendations regarding addition of air quality policies and programs and revisions to some existing policies, but some important issues were omitted.  She recommended addressing air monitoring during toxic clean-ups.


Ms. Dillworth observed that Policy 190 mentions emissions from gas stations, dry cleaning plants, print shops, and auto repair shops.  She suggested adding emissions from biotech facilities to that list.


In Policy 192c, Ms. Dillworth proposed mentioning alternative energy systems in addition to “alternative fuels.”  She noted electricity is not necessarily considered a fuel.  She recommended broadening the policy to focus on alternative energy systems rather than just fuels.


Ms. Dillworth suggested using stronger language in Programs 193a and 193c.  She said she thought drive-up windows were prohibited, not just “discouraged.”


Ms. Dillworth recommended adding a program to identify toxic hot spots.


Ms. Dillworth said the General Plan policies and programs do not specify that road construction work should be done at night to minimize disruption.  


With reference to Policy 196, Ms. Dillworth proposed supporting efforts to control fuel emissions from sources in addition to airplanes, and she recommended broadening that language.


In Policy 197, Ms. Dillworth questioned the need to tie traffic-calming measures to subdivision plans, noting they would probably work well generally throughout town.


Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about supporting all provisions of the Transportation Management Plan.  She noted someone in the future might come up with ideas that would adversely impact Brisbane, such as tunneling through the mountain.  She said Brisbane should reserve the right to consider each project on its own.


Ms. Dillworth recommended connecting the Baylands, Sierra Point, and Oyster Point with some kind of public transportation system.  She observed that most employees who work at those locations have to drive to work.


Ms. Dillworth expressed support for the idea of prohibiting wood-burning fireplaces, especially in new construction.


Ms. Dillworth noted Policy 203, pertaining to land use compatibility, mentions sensitive receptors, but it does not specify uses that cause offensive odors and dusts.  She said some air emissions are not detectable, so the City should have policies that address all types of toxic emissions.


Ms. Dillworth noted violators have little fear of consequences, and enforcement is weak because state or federal regulators seldom have an opportunity to observe and detect problems firsthand.  She urged the City to take a more active role in setting standards and criteria for determining if violations are taking place.  She added that she would rather have these decisions made by the affected community than by regulatory agencies.


John Christopher Burr, resident of Brisbane, said he had comments on the Community Health and Safety Element.  Chairman Jameel asked Mr. Burr to confine his remarks to air quality issues and speak on other issues later.  Mr. Burr stated that some of his concerns were not addressed in other sections.


Mr. Burr expressed concern about hazardous emissions from the toxic dump at the Baylands in the event of a large Bay Area earthquake, a likely occurrence.  He noted pictures of the 1906 San Francisco earthquake show massive destruction and damage.  He stated that no building constructed today is capable of resisting seismic forces entirely.


Mr. Burr said he read an article earlier stating the 60 percent of the state’s water is polluted with toxic chemicals.  He commented that old newspapers in the Brisbane library contain a wealth of information and pictures about specific contaminated local sites.


Mr. Burr noted the area now known as Ice House Hill was originally called Boneyard Hill because of offensive odors and toxic contamination.  He said he would leave a copy of this article for the Planning Commission’s later reference.


Mr. Burr expressed concern that Brisbane lacks an effective plan for coping with disruptions to its water supply after major disasters.  


Mr. Burr emphasized the importance of prohibiting housing on contaminated sites in the Baylands and Sierra Point.


Chairman Jameel thanked Mr. Burr for his comments.


Director Prince advised that the General Plan has about 40 policies and programs regarding air quality, and BAAQMD recommends adding 13 more programs.  He referred to the matrix indicating proposed revisions to the air quality provisions.  He discussed the revisions to Policy 190; Programs 190a and 190b; and proposed new Programs 191b and Program 192b. 


Commissioner Hunter recommended rewording Program 191b to make it broader.  Chairman Jameel pointed out the “not limited to” language.


Commissioner Hunter noted that Program 190a refers only to “visible” emissions, but odors and invisible chemicals could also be problems.  


Commissioner Hunter suggested making Program 192c more comprehensive to include alternative energy systems, not just fuels.  Director Prince pointed out that while the program had laudable goals, compliance would be voluntary, and the high cost of converting to alternative energy sources could be a problem for some local businesses. 


Mr. Vintz recommended that the City adopt a policy of reducing diesel emissions by encouraging local businesses to switch from diesel generators and diesel fuel.  He agreed that Program 192c could be broadened to include “alternative fuels and/or alternative energy sources.”


Commissioner Lentz noted a policy advocating a goal of carbon neutrality might fit well in this section.


Director Prince reviewed the next section regarding mobile and stationary sources, Policy 193 thorough Program 199a.  He discussed proposed revisions to Policy 193 and Program 193a.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained the reasons for the changes to Program 193a.  Director Prince reviewed Programs 193b, 193f, 193g.


Commissioner Lentz noted that Ms. Dillworth suggested changing the “discourage” language to something stronger.  Commissioners expressed support for not allowing drive-through windows.  Director Prince acknowledged that there is some evidence supporting the idea that drive-in windows increase auto pollution, but other studies show no impact.  He questioned the need for stronger language.


Ms. Dillworth reminded the Planning Commission that state law allows local jurisdictions to err on the side of caution when enacting legislation.  She noted the possibilities range from “consider” to “discourage” to “prohibit.”  She urged the City to err on the side of caution in this case by prohibiting this use.


Director Prince pointed out that the City’s intent is not to loosen existing rules, but to refrain from making unnecessary additions to an already voluminous document.  He clarified that these policies are all additions recommended by BAAQMD.  He questioned the need to recite what is already required by law and standards.


At 9:15 p.m., the Planning Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Jameel reconvened the meeting at 9:25 p.m.


Chairman Jameel said that during the break, commissioners decided to continue with this item until 10:00 p.m. and adjourning at that time.  


Director Prince noted that language in the 1994 General Plan was put there as a result of a carefully negotiated political process, and he cautioned against making substantial revisions.  He recommended leaving the language as worded whenever possible and minimizing the number of new policies and programs.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed proposed revisions to Programs 194a, 194b, and 194c .  He suggested that the staff come back with more incentive-based programs for employers under Policy 199.  He noted the proposed new Programs 195a, 195b, and 196b.  He proposed combining these advocacy programs and saying that Brisbane will “support the BAAQMD’s efforts” in those particular areas.


Mr. Burr expressed reservations about passing the buck to any other government agency, given the current political climate of corruption.  He said enforcement of environmental laws come from earlier laws regarding abatement of public nuisances.  He encouraged Brisbane to take a proactive position and set its own standards to protect its citizens.


Mr. Burr presented written handouts regarding the two toxic waste dumps in town and seismic and fire hazards.


Director Prince clarified that the Planning Commission was addressing only air quality issues at this time.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed proposed revisions to Program 197a.


City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that other departments had not had an opportunity to review and assess the BAAQMD’s recommendations.  He suggested coming back to this topic at the next meeting. 


Chairman Jameel proposed concluding the meeting and deferring the remaining agenda topics to the next session.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Remediation Section of the Community Health & Safety Element


This item was deferred to a future meeting.

OLD BUSINESS (Continued)


3.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Sanitary Sewer and Storm Drain Sections of the Community Health & Safety Element


This item was deferred to a future meeting.


4.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Seismic Safety and Slope Stability Sections of the Community Health & Safety Element


This item was deferred to a future meeting.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince said the next General Plan update session was scheduled for November 2.  Chairman Jameel suggested taking City Engineer Breault’s presentation on November 2, and inviting Ted Sayre to the meeting after that.  City Engineer Breault noted an alternative would be to start with the consultant’s presentation, and commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Director Prince stated that he received an email from Clara Johnson about staying in regular contact with regulatory agencies about the quarry and other developments.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


None. 

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Lentz moved to adjourn to the regular meeting on October 26, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:09 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director



Haji Jameel, Chairman

Community Development Department

Planning Commission

